The minutes presented within this document provide a summary of the discussion that took place at the Board of Education meeting. For the complete discussion of the agenda items, please view the video of the Board meeting on our website at www.southingtonschools.org. These minutes are considered a draft until approved at the following regular Board of Education meeting.

SOUTHINGTON BOARD OF EDUCATION SOUTHINGTON, CONNECTICUT REGULAR MEETING

JANUARY 27, 2022

The regular meeting of the Southington Board of Education (Committee of the Whole - Instruction) was held on Thursday, January 27, 2022, at 7:00 p.m. as a public meeting in the John Weichsel Municipal Center Public Assembly Room, 200 North Main Street, Southington, Connecticut with an Executive Session preceding at 6:30 p.m.

1. CALL TO ORDER

Mrs. Colleen Clark, Chairperson, called the meeting to order at 6:34 p.m.

Board members present were Mrs. Dawn Anastasio, Mr. Joseph Baczewski, Mrs. Terri Carmody, Mr. Sean Carson (*arrived at 6:48 p.m.*), Mr. James Chrzanowski (*arrived at 6:48 p.m.*), Mrs. Colleen Clark, Mr. David Derynoski, Mr. Zaya Oshana, and Mr. Jasper Williams.

Cabinet administrators present were Mr. Steven Madancy, Superintendent of Schools, and Mr. Frank Pepe, Assistant Superintendent. Also present: Mrs. Sherri DiNello, Consultant.

2. EXECUTIVE SESSION – NIPSEU & UPSEU NEGOTIATION UPDATES AND STUDENT MATTERS

MOTION: by Mr. Derynoski, second by Mr. Oshana:

"Move to go into Executive Session, excluding the public and the press, for the purpose of discussing UPSEU and NIPSEU Negotiation Updates and Student Matters, and upon conclusion reconvene to public session." Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

Mrs. Clark ended Executive Session at 7:10 p.m. The Regular Board Meeting was reconvened at 7:15 p.m.

3. RECONVENE MEETING – REGULAR SESSION

Board members present were Mrs. Dawn Anastasio, Mr. Joseph Baczewski, Mrs. Terri Carmody, Mr. Sean Carson, Mr. James Chrzanowski, Mrs. Colleen Clark, Mr. David Derynoski, Mr. Zaya Oshana, and Mr. Jasper Williams.

Cabinet administrators present were Mr. Steven Madancy, Superintendent of Schools; Mr. Frank Pepe, Assistant Superintendent; Mrs. Jennifer Mellitt, Director of Business & Finance; and Ms. Rebecca Cavallaro, Director of Pupil Personnel Services.

Student Representatives present were Jhalissa Vincent, Ethan Solury, and Angelina Micacci.

4. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The student representatives led in reciting of the Pledge of Allegiance.

MOTION: by Mr. Carson, seconded by Mr. Oshana:

"Move to add Agenda Item 9.e 'Retired Teacher Compensation Daily Rate for Substituting' to the agenda."

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

MOTION: by Mr. Oshana, seconded by Mr. Williams:

"Move to move Agenda Item 9.a 'Approval of Out of State/Overnight Field Trips' to Agenda Item 5.a."

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

MOTION: by Mr. Oshana, seconded by Mr. Derynoski:

"Move to add Agenda Item 9.f 'Student Expulsion 2021-2022-08' to the agenda." Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

MOTION: by Mr. Oshana, seconded by Mrs. Carmody:

"Move to add Agenda Item 9.g 'Student Expulsion 2021-2022-10' to the agenda." Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

5. APPROVAL OF MINUTES – JANUARY 13, 2022

MOTION: by Mr. Baczewski, seconded by Mr. Williams:

"Move to approve the Regular Board of Education minutes of January 13, 2022, as submitted."

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

5.a. Approval of Out of State/Overnight Field Trips (Moved from Agenda Item 9.a)

Mr. Edward Barry, Robotics Advisor, came to the podium and explained the FIRST Robotics World Championship Competition to be held at the George Brown Convention Center in Houston, Texas from April 19-24, 2022. There were 43 SHS students planning to attend through individual fundraising to offset travel expenses. Mrs. Clark questioned if there was trip cancellation insurance. Mr. Barry explained that FIRST Robotics headquarters located in New Hampshire was looking into cancellation insurance in case the whole event needed to be cancelled. The SHS FIRST Robotics Team advisors were working with the hotel and airlines for vouchers in the event they were not able to be used in April and could be used for a future event.

MOTION: by Mrs. Carmody, seconded by Mr. Derynoski:

"Move to approve the SHS Robotics Team Out of State/Overnight Field Trip." Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

Mrs. Joy Cooney, FBLA Advisor, came to the podium with the officers of the Future Business Leaders of America (FBLA) and FBLA President, Ryan Ogren, explained that the National Leadership Conference Competition would be held at the McCormick Place Center in Chicago, Illinois from June 28-July 2, 2022. He stated that 12 FBLA members expressed interest in attending if they qualify at the state level and that there would be ongoing fundraising.

MOTION: by Mr. Oshana, seconded by Mr. Derynoski:

"Move to approve the Out of State/Overnight Field Trip for FBLA to attend the National Convention."

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

6. PUBLIC COMMUNICATIONS

a. Communications from Student Board Representatives

Jhalissa Vincent reported on the following:

- On Monday, January 24, the annual American Legion Oratorical Contest was held with five Southington High School contestants talking about the Constitution for eight minutes as well as a specific amendment for possible scholarships. Student Representative, Ethan Solury, placed third.
- WISE (Women in Science Club) met on January 27 to discuss "Leaving a Legacy". They invited alumni to talk about their experiences at Cornell, MIT, UConn, and other universities in the field of science.
- January 26 was the end of semester one (1) and January 27 was the beginning of new classes. Grades for the first semester will be finalized by Friday, February 4.
- All Juniors will be taking the NGSS (Next Generation Science Standards) Science Assessment on February 9-11, 2022.

Ethan Solury reported on the following:

- Kennedy and DePaolo Middle Schools Drama Club started their rehearsals for the live spring production of the musical "School of Rock" to be held March 31-April 1, 2, 7, 8, 2022 at 7:00 p.m. at Southington High School.
- An SHS student started an initiative named, "Valentines for Veterans" to provide Valentines to 189 veterans living at the Veterans Administration Hospital, as well as skilled-nursing facilities in Southington, Wolcott, and Bristol. The SHS student is working with students from Kennedy and DePaolo Middle Schools to reach his goal.
- Hat Day was held at Derynoski (DES) School to raise money for their Polar Plunge Team. A new initiative at DES is that they are announcing strategies for student awareness such as Mindful Monday, Tranquility Tuesday, Wellness Wednesday, Fun Fact Thursday, and Funny Friday with tips given by the School Psychologist, Social Worker, Physical Education teacher and Mrs. Verderame, Principal.
- South End kicked off 2022 celebrating their new December Charter Champions at a virtual school assembly and held a food drive donating over 200 pounds of food

to the Southington Community Center. South End voted on a new school mascot "South End Sharks".

Angelina Micacci reported on the following:

- The Southington Boys Ice Hockey Co-op Team was collecting Teddy Bears to donate to hospitals in memory of the St. Luke Prep High School ice hockey player, Teddy Balkind from New Canaan, who was killed in an ice hockey incident in early January. Teddy Bear donations will be collected at home ice hockey games.
- She reported on the SHS Girls Basketball, SHS Boys Basketball, Girls Gymnastic SHS Wrestling, Cheerleading, Boys and Girls Indoor Track, Boys Swimming and Diving Teams seasons to date.

Mrs. Carmody commented on the American Legion Oratorical Contest and how the students prepare and speak on the Bill of Rights and that their communication skills and knowledge make her so proud. She noted that Mrs. Clark and Mr. Madancy were judges and thanked the American Legion for sponsoring it.

b. Communications from Public

There were a number of residents (Attachment #1) who came to the podium to voice their comments, recommendations, requests, and concerns regarding the following: Use of federal funds by Southington, budgeting priorities, lowest per pupil spending in the state, HVAC (Heating, Ventilation, and Air Conditioning) in schools including short-term and long-term replacement schedules for obsolete systems, ventilation and indoor air quality in classrooms, parent donating homemade air filtration unit to Flanders and did not receive any follow-up from the Board to do the same for other classrooms, safety of homemade air filtration units, budget line for investment of indoor air quality and monitoring, upgrade of HVAC in oldest schools, Board taking action on Critical Race Theory (CRT) and six tenets to not be taught in Southington, mask mandates no longer justifiable, Center for Disease Control (CDC) statement that cloth masks are face decorations, N95 masks not sized for children, ESSER (Elementary & Secondary School Emergency Relief) Funds attached to mask mandates, campaign promises, sending formal letter to Governor Lamont requesting that his Executive Powers lapse and to restore the authority to local municipalities and school boards, testimonies from teachers on negative impact of COVID and mask mandates on students in the classroom, denial of mask exemptions, proclamations to state against mandates and end the Governor's Executive Powers, silent parents who are happy with the mask mandates for safety of children and happy how the Board of Education has handled the mandates.

Please see the YouTube video link of the meeting and public communication below that also can be found on both the Town of Southington and Southington Board of Education websites: https://www.youtube.com/channel/UC59RScd50ReAqz-PnbXUSSQ/playlists

Mr. Carson commented on all the work that goes into putting the budget together. He asked Mr. Madancy to address again the budget process for the public. He asked that Mr. Madancy or Mr. Romano, Director of Operations, address the parent's concern regarding an air quality management program especially pertaining to Kelley and Flanders Schools as well as the district's Capital Project strategies over the next two years while the Board waits to hear from the state on what the new construction reimbursement rate would be. Mrs. Clark noted that it would

be a lengthy conversation and stated that his concerns would be included as an agenda item for the next Board meeting.

c. Communications from Board Members

Mr. Baczewski stated that the 2022-2023 operational budget reflected what was best for educating the students of Southington to assist in their future success and provide great services to the taxpayers. He noted that it had been two years since the pandemic health crisis and witnessing the best and worst in humanity. He thought that the current state of affairs did not provide sufficient grounds to allow for continuation of Emergency Powers by Governor Lamont and that the state should be able to function now with the three branches of government. He noted how the Governor's Emergency Power mandates affected the education environment and that after two years of Emergency Powers it should now be in the hands of the elected legislators.

MOTION: by Mr. Baczewski, seconded by Mr. Carson:

"Move to add to the agenda a Board of Education Resolution that is apolitical stating that the Town of Southington could effectively manage the business of the town."

Mr. Baczewski requested that the Resolution state, "On this day, the town of Southington thanks the service of Governor Lamont for the work that he has performed during the health emergency, but respectfully asks that he does not seek continuation of Emergency Powers and, therefore, allow Government to return to function as intended by our constitution. That localities be restored to their ability to manage health, education, and daily operations under the guidance of law set forth by the legislative branch, executive branch, and judicial branch. That discretion of health services be interpreted at the local level to best serve this community and its needs."

Mr. Chrzanowski asked for clarification on what they were voting on because the Board members did not have the Resolution language in front of them. Mr. Carson noted that Mr. Baczewski wanted to add it as an agenda item and up for discussion to create a Resolution. Mr. Madancy pointed out that they needed a two-thirds vote to add it to the agenda.

ROLL CALL VOTE:

YES: Mrs. Anastasio, Mr. Baczewski, Mr. Carson, Mr. Chrzanowski, Mr. Williams, Mrs. Clark. NO: Mrs. Carmody, Mr. Derynoski, Mr. Oshana.

Motion passed with six in favor and three opposed.

Mrs. Clark stated that the BOE Resolution would be added to the agenda as Agenda Item 9.h.

Mrs. Clark commented that, as a judge of the American Legion Oratorical Contest, she was amazed by the students' poise on stage and the knowledge the students possessed.

d. Communications from Administration

Administration reported on the following:

1. <u>2021 AP Computer Science Award:</u> Mr. Madancy announced that administration was recently notified by the College Boards that Southington was recognized as one of the top 2021 AP (Advanced Placement) Computer Science Female Diversity Award recipients. It

recognizes 1,020 schools in the nation with 300 in Connecticut alone and is an honor not bestowed on many high schools.

- 2. <u>Seal of Bi-Literacy</u>: Mr. Madancy explained that Southington High School is one of only 58 districts in the state participating in the Seal of Bi-Literacy on high school transcripts. He credited the SHS World Language and English Language Departments for their efforts in bringing the students to a level of proficiency because those are not easy seals to earn.
- 3. <u>Year One of Digital SAT</u>: Mr. Madancy announced that the College Board is shifting the SAT's to be online and digital. Southington has a device for each student now. The College Board goal is to have all students taking the SAT online by 2024.
- 4. <u>Narcan Donation</u>: Mr. Madancy thanked Mrs. Cathy O'Hara, RN, District Nursing Supervisor, for her efforts in Southington obtaining a grant for Narcan to be available in the high school, middle schools, and Karen Smith Academy. Southington has always had Narcan in the secondary schools and this was a replenishment in case of an overdose crisis that recently happened to a 13-year-old student in Hartford who passed away.
- 5. <u>SHS DECA Recognition</u>: Mr. Madancy announced that the high school DECA chapter was recognized as a "DECA Campaign Program" for the 2022-2023 school year, which is an honor for the high school's DECA chapter model of excellence.

7. COMMITTEE REPORTS

a. Curriculum & Instruction Committee Meeting – January 14, 2022

Mr. Baczewski reported that the committee discussed the Senior Capstone Experience, which created another opportunity for STEPS and Southington High School to collaborate. He stated that Ms. Discenza, Director of Guidance, provided an overview of the five modules. STEPS will use a grant to purchase the program and upon approval Mrs. Megan Albanese, STEPS Director, will send a letter to senior class families. The committee received a presentation on the proposed three Kindergarten Science Curriculum Units, which is on the agenda as a first read. The committee was presented the implicit bias videos by Mr. Pepe that was referenced during the public comments at the November Board of Education meeting. The committee members requested further follow-up on this curriculum. The committee mapped out their next four meetings on Fridays in February-May.

8. OLD BUSINESS

a. Town Government Communications

Mrs. Clark reported that she attended a "Meeting of the Chairs" last week with the Chairs of Town Council, Board of Finance, Board of Education, Planning & Zoning, and Mr. Sciota, Town Manager, and Mr. Madancy. They discussed what was happening in the community. On January 31, they will be addressing the Grand List, on February 9 Governor Lamont's budget, and the Infrastructure Bill in June.

b. Capital Improvement Plan 2022-2023 to 2026-2027 – Revision

Mr. Madancy stated that he and Mr. Sciota provided an update on the Capital Improvement Plan at the last Board meeting about the shifting of projects and the years that they would be addressed at referendum. The revised Capital Improvement Plan addresses the shift from the project originally designated as 2023 for referendum to 2022 and the projects designated as 2022 projects over to 2023 for referendum. He thanked Ms. Hill, Accounting

Manager, for revising the Capital Plan, which allows the Town Manager to include in the Town's Budget presentation for approval.

MOTION: by Mr. Derynoski, seconded by Mr. Williams:

"Move to approve the revised Capital Improvement Plan, as submitted." Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

c. SHS – GPA and Weighting Proposal – Second Reading

MOTION: by Mr. Williams, seconded by Mr. Derynoski:

"Move to approve the SHS GPA and Weighting Proposal, as presented." Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

d. SHS World Language New Course Proposal – Classical Mythology ECE – Second Reading

MOTION: by Mr. Baczewski, seconded by Mr. Derynoski:

"Move to approve the SHS World Language New Course Proposal – Classical Mythology ECE (Early College Experience), as recommended by the Curriculum & Instruction Committee."

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

e. SHS English Course Proposal – English IV – Second Reading

MOTION: by Mr. Baczewski, seconded by Mr. Williams:

"Move to approve the SHS English Course Proposal – English IV, as recommended by the Curriculum & Instruction Committee."

Motion carried with eight in favor and Mrs. Carmody opposed.

f. Science Grade 3 Unit - Migrating Monarchs – Second Reading

MOTION: by Mr. Baczewski, seconded by Mr. Carson:

"Move to approve the Science Grade 3 Unit - Migrating Monarchs, as recommended by the Curriculum & Instruction Committee."

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

g. Science Grade 4 Unit – Mimicking the Natural World – Second Reading

MOTION: by Mr. Baczewski, seconded by Mr. Carson:

"Move to approve the Science Grade 4 Unit - Mimicking the Natural World, as recommended by the Curriculum & Instruction Committee."

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

h. SHS Textbook Proposal – AP Biology – Second Reading

MOTION: by Mr. Baczewski, seconded by Mr. Williams:

"Move to approve the SHS Textbook Proposal – AP Biology, as recommended by the Curriculum & Instruction Committee." Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

i. Policy 4118.8 Alcohol and Drug Use – Policy Revision – Second Reading

MOTION: by Mr. Williams, seconded by Mr. Baczewski:

"Move to approve the Alcohol and Drug Use policy revision, as proposed by the Policy & Personnel Committee."

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

j. Policy 5131.6 Drugs, Alcohol, Tobacco – Policy Revision – Second Reading

MOTION: by Mr. Williams, seconded by Mr. Baczewski:

"Move to approve the Drugs, Alcohol, Tobacco policy revision, as proposed by the Policy & Personnel Committee."

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

k. Policy 6146.1 Grade Reporting – Policy Revision – Second Reading

MOTION: by Mr. Williams, seconded by Mrs. Carmody:

"Move to approve the Grade Reporting policy revision, as proposed by the Policy & Personnel Committee."

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

1. Policy 9321 Time, Place Notification of Meetings – Policy Revision – Second Reading

MOTION: by Mr. Williams, seconded by Mr. Derynoski:

"Move to approve the Time, Place Notification of Meetings policy revision, as proposed by the Policy & Personnel Committee."

Mr. Derynoski pointed out that there was discussion on a Board meeting sign-in book and asked if it would be implemented at some point. Mr. Williams noted that it was part of the discussion and not part of the policy. Mr. Pepe added that it was not written into the policy, but it could be a practice adopted by the Board. Mr. Derynoski noted that in the past, it was at the discretion of the Board Chairperson and if someone from the public was to come in late and not able to sign-in they would still be allowed to speak. Mrs. Clark pointed out that there was currently a sign-in sheet. Mr. Williams explained that the committee discussed that the Chair now has the option to adjust the public comment time, as needed. Part of the change in the language was that the Chair had the discretion to adjust the time for public comment and that the book gives the chair the ability to see the number of people who signed up for public communication and the chair, knowing the length of the agenda, would be able to adjust the public speaking time accordingly. Mr. Madancy stated that it would be an administrative

procedure and once the practice was established it would become the expectation. When there's lengthy public comments, it could detract from the Board's ability to do business based on what is on the agenda. Mrs. Clark responded that the policy was just revised to allow the public five (5) minutes to talk regardless of the number of people who show up to speak. Mr. Williams explained that there was another line in the policy stating that the Chair had the ability to adjust the time.

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

9. NEW BUSINESS

- **a.** Approval of Out of State/Overnight Field Trips (Moved to Agenda Item 5.a)
- b. Science Kindergarten Units First Reading

This was a first read and will come before the Board at their next regular meeting for action. Mrs. Clark stated that if the Board members had any questions to contact Mr. Baczewski.

c. Ratification of Nutmeg Independent Public Safety Employees Union (NIPSEU) Southington Secretarial & Food Service Workers Contract

MOTION: by Mr. Oshana, seconded by Mr. Williams:

"Move to approve the Nutmeg Independent Public Safety Employees Union (NIPSEU) Southington Secretarial & Food Service Workers Three-year Contract July 1, 2021-June 30, 2024."

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

d. Review / Adoption of 2022-2023 Board of Education Operating Budget

Mr. Madancy stated that an additional reduction was made to the Superintendent's initial proposed 2022-2023 Operating Budget after the settling of the Secretarial & Food Service Workers (NIPSEU) Contract. The reduction was for \$116,529 and comes after adding in the rental of facilities and the student activities increase for Robotics. The final budget number was \$104,618,146 for an increase of four percent (4.00%).

MOTION: by Mr. Baczewski, seconded by Mrs. Carmody:

"Move that the Board of Education approve the 2022-2023 Operating Budget in the amount of \$104,618,146."

Mrs. Clark thanked the administrators for their efforts and work on the budget. Mr. Madancy stated that the administrative team made some nice changes to the budget from the way that it was done in the past and that they deserved the credit.

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

e. Retired Teacher Compensation Daily Rate for Substituting

MOTION: by Mr. Carson, seconded by Mr. Derynoski:

"Move to approve the unaffiliated compensation for retired teachers who substitute to \$135.00 per day."

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

f. Student Expulsion – 2021-2022-08

MOTION: by Mr. Oshana, seconded by Mr. Williams:

"Move to expel Student 2021-2022-08, as stipulated by the administration." Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

g. Student Expulsion – 2021-2022-10

MOTION: by Mr. Oshana, seconded by Mr. Derynoski:

"Move to expel Student 2021-2022-10, as stipulated by the administration." Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

h. Resolution to the State (*Added to the agenda*)

Mr. Madancy clarified that the motion was to add this as an agenda item and that there currently was no motion on the floor. As an agenda item it could be discussed, or a motion could be introduced.

Mr. Baczewski stated that he would like the Board to discuss and come up with an apolitical resolution that they all could support. This would be a resolution to send to Governor Lamont. Mrs. Carmody questioned what the resolution to the Governor would include because she had a problem with a resolution. Mrs. Carmody thought that the Board of Education did not have jurisdiction to not follow what the Governor was mandating. She acknowledged that the Board of Education does not agree with what the Governor was telling them to do; however, she thought that the resolution was something that the Board of Education should not be doing. Mr. Baczewski clarified that he was not looking to be specific about mask mandates or any other mandate on the resolution. His concern was that the Governor should not be asking for continued Emergency Powers, which would force all the current mandates that are in place to be discussed by the legislators. Mrs. Carmody remarked that it was up to the General Assembly to determine whether the Governor receives continuation of his Emergency Powers and not something that the Board of Education would have anything to do with. Mr. Baczewski stated that the Resolution would show that the Board of Education did not support emergency mandates. The Board had a lengthy discussion on whether to send a resolution/letter and the wording of it.

Mrs. Clark stated that to form a resolution and consensus during the meeting was impossible and suggested that the Board meet with administration on an exit plan to get local control back and send the resolution/letter to the Governor. Mr. Baczewski's concern was the timeline because the Governor's Emergency Powers were up for reevaluation in February. Mr. Baczewski remarked that the Board could make the best decisions for the students along with the guidance from the Regional Health Director. Mr. Derynoski stated that the Board would be addressing the resolution/letter to the wrong person and that the letter should be sent to the legislature because they are the ones who control the Governor and would grant him the

authority to continue with Executive Power. Mr. Derynoski recommended that a Board member write the resolution/letter and bring it to the next Board meeting on February 24. Mr. Baczewski stated that it was unacceptable because the legislature would be voting on the Executive Powers before that date.

Mr. Carson recommended that the chair call for a Special Meeting to discuss and vote on a resolution/letter. Mrs. Clark appointed a subcommittee of Mr. Baczewski, Mr. Williams, and Mr. Oshana charged to write a bipartisan resolution/letter to send to the legislature. Meet the first week of February to do it and then present it at the Special Meeting. Mr. Madancy added that the FOI Commission still allows for meetings to be held virtually online until April 20, 2022. If needed, the Board Special Meeting could be done virtually and would be the only item on the agenda that would be posted.

10. ADJOURNMENT

MOTION: by Mr. Derynoski, seconded by Mr. Oshana:

"Move to adjourn."

Motion carried unanimously by voice vote.

The meeting adjourned at 8:49 p.m.

Respectfully submitted, **Linda Blanchard**Recording Secretary

<u>ATTACHMENT #1 – PUBLIC COMMUNICATIONS</u>

Southington Board of Education PUBLIC COMMUNICATION

January 27, 2022

	NAME	ADDRESS	TOPIC
1	Gtir Wade	39 Madalyn Cn	
2	Todd Retchel	270 Chasterwood Test	Vertylantion
3	Steven BAIGLISK	191 Rucen Arcet-	CRT
4	Tyler young	48 Berkly You	mask mandates
5	Susan Zatahonski		
6	Michael Kryzana	27HHOLDPISTORIVE	governmlah
7	Kathy Relly	58 Doral lane	masks.
8			
9			
10			
11			Carlo Arman
12			
13			
14			
15			
16			
17			
18			
19			
20			
21			
22	at administration		
23			
24			
25			
26			METAVELLE ST.
27			
28			
29			
30			The land was a second
31	Clark and James		A ELLAND
32		Maria Cara Cara Cara Cara Cara Cara Cara	THE PARTY OF THE PARTY OF